APPROVED:    New Durham Board of Selectmen minutes   08/03/09


New Durham Board of Selectmen

Minutes of Meeting    ~     August 3rd, 2009

Town Hall 

Members Present: Ronald Gehl, David Bickford, Theresa Jarvis

Others Present: Town Administrator (TA) April Whittaker, Road Agent (RA) Mark Fuller, Building Inspector/Code Enforcement Officer (BI/CEO) Arthur Capello, Police Chief Shawn Bernier, Assistant Town Clerk Stephanie Mackenzie, Michele Kendrick, William Kendrick, Ellen Phillips, Gigi Gianbanco, Ryan Noonan

1. Call to Order - Chairperson Ron Gehl called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

2. Citizens’ Forum – Cathy Allyn announced the premiere of the library’s summer reading program’s “Mad Scientist Movie”, astronomy presentation, and star-gazing, which are open to the public beginning at 7:30 p.m. this Friday.  Town Administrator April Whittaker spoke glowingly of the enthusiasm of the children with whom she performed in her cameo appearance in the film, and provided well-deserved praise to the children’s program assistant. 

Recognizing the celebratory nature of the Summer Reading Program’s culminating session, Chair Gehl noted another celebration held last Saturday for the signing of Tom Woodward’s conservation easement deed to the Town of 105 acres on Brackett Road. He said Mr. Woodward’s late father, Douglas, had had a vision of how the land around Coldrain Pond could be preserved and it has come to fruition. He said the Town holds an executory position regarding the parcel, and the Conservation Commission and Board have approved the easement deed. He described the parcel as a fantastic resource.

Motion by Selectman Terry Jarvis to authorize the chairperson to execute the “Woodward” conservation easement deed on behalf of the Town; second by Selectman David Bickford. Selectman Bickford said Mr. Woodward is allowing unfettered access to the public and called that an incredible gift. Chair Gehl said Mr. Woodward also wants to partner with the school regarding the land. The motion carried unanimously.

Chair Gehl signed the deed and Assistant Town Clerk Stephanie Mackenzie notarized it. Selectman Bickford asked if an assessment of the value of the land had been done, and Chair Gehl said there had not been. He said the easement was a donation.

3. Department Reports

Police – Lightning Strike - Police Chief Shawn Bernier reported lightning struck the police station at around 7:30 p.m. Wednesday evening causing destruction of:  the new security video system, at $5,700; two computers, with the possibility of a third, at $2,500; two monitors for the security system, at $450; two Centrex phones; a garage door opener, at $250; a printer, at $100; two portable phones, at $80; a router, at $300; the base station, at $4,900; a wireless headset, at $240; two air conditioners, at $278; a color copier, at $1,000; and a laptop, at $1,000. With labor costs, the total is $16,000 to date, with more electrical bills to come. He asked if the Board would like to install a surge protector. Chair Gehl said there are different levels of protection. Chief Bernier said the strike came through the base station. Chair Gehl said the grounding needs to be checked, and that there are measures to take for protection. Chief Bernier said the computers had surge protectors. TA Whittaker indicated a $1,000 deductible per the town’s insurance policy. She said Town Hall has $1,000 of security and fire alarm damage and the fire department lost a computer, compressor for air packs, and router for a total of just under $2,000. Regarding the deductible, Chair Gehl said it was just one event, so he hoped there would not be separate claims i.e. three separate deductibles.

Chief Bernier questioned at this stage if the alarm system on the septic system had also been burnt out. Chair Gehl said he could check that. Selectman Bickford asked about computer file back-ups. Chief Bernier said he hoped all information could be retrieved. He said the officers have been working on laptops and saving to disk. He said the system is backed-up every six months. Chair Gehl advised doing so more frequently and Selectman Bickford brought up storing the information with a company, so that it was at a different location.

Highway – March’s Pond Dam - Road Agent Mark Fuller reported the water level is up to 26 inches in March’s Pond.

Paving Bids – RA Fuller said he received three bids for spot paving, and recommended awarding to lowest bidder Boulanger Paving. He said Pike Industries recommends this company. Chair Gehl read aloud the three bids, and asked RA Fuller if he had verified with Boulanger that everything was included. RA Fuller indicated he had, and had met with them and shown them the locations. He said the cost of asphalt alone would be $14,000. He said these repairs were to hold the roads together at this time, rather than reconstruction.

Motion by Selectman Bickford to accept the bid of Boulanger Paving for $21,5000 for maintenance shims and road repairs in various locations; second by Selectman Jarvis. The motion carried unanimously.

Truck Bid – RA Fuller said only one bid came in for the old Town truck and he recommended taking it.

Motion by Chair Gehl to accept the bid by Liberty International Truck of $12,001 for the 1994 Ford L-8000 truck; second by Selectman Jarvis. Selectman Bickford asked if that included the plow and wing, and RA Fuller said it did. The motion carried unanimously.

RA Fuller said another employee would be out for four to six weeks due to an operation. He said the solid waste facility loader has been delivered to David Valladares’ father’s shop. Chief Bernier noted that David Horne has been doing a good job filling in for Mr. Valladares.

Building - Building Inspector/Code Enforcement Officer (BI/CEO) Arthur Capello said his department was getting busy. He cited code issues and new houses being built. He said he was moving forward on the illegal junkyard case, and that the case on Meaderboro Road may settle out of court. He said the case on Quaker Road is working through the process. Selectman Jarvis said she noticed new material on the property on Route 11. BI/CEO Capello said he would tackle that when some of the other cases are out of the way. Chief Bernier said the police department has transferred its reports to Town Counsel. Regarding the burned-out property, BI/CEO Capello said to avoid going to court, the Board could order the clean up and have the Town do the work, then place a lien on the property. 

4. Administrative Review

5K Road Race sponsored by the Parks and Recreation Department – Motion by Selectman Jarvis to approve the special event license for a 5K Road Race on August 15, 2009; second by Selectman Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

Chief Bernier indicated there would be two porta-potties by the Farmington Fish and Game Club for the event.

Conservation Commission Appointments – TA Whittaker provided information from the Conservation Commission that William Malay was willing to be moved up to a full member and Cathy Allyn was willing to serve. Selectman Jarvis asked if anyone who previously expressed interest had been contacted. TA Whittaker indicated the memo’s notes per Dennis Gagne, Chairman, that Ryan Heath had been contacted but had not returned the call and Jaime Brulott had been contacted.

Motion by Chair Gehl to appoint William Malay as a full member of the Conservation Commission immediately; second by Selectman Jarvis. The motion carried unanimously.

Selectman Jarvis said the Conservation Commission has, in the past, lacked a quorum at some meetings. Chair Gehl said the Conservation Commission always welcomes more volunteers. He described it as one of the more rewarding boards a person could sit on. The Board placed consideration of Ms. Allyn’s offer to serve on the agenda for the next meeting, to abide by the two-week vetting period of volunteers.

Nominations for Cocheco River Advisory Committee – TA Whittaker advised that DES is seeking  three individuals to  serve on the proposed advisory committee. Chair Gehl said the DES has also contacted the Planning Board and Conservation Commission about identifying three people to serve. He said they were looking for people with a variety of backgrounds, and candidates would not have to be currently serving on any existing boards. Selectman Jarvis suggested putting a notice to that effect on the website. TA Whittaker said the matter would be on the next agenda.

Retirement System – TA Whittaker said the police special detail rate will have to be increased by an estimated  $10-$15 per hour to cover what the state no longer will add to the retirement system. She said the change is playing havoc with the Town’s software, and pointed out that the legislators don’t always fully investigate what will happen to the troops on the ground when they change administrative procedures. She said no solution has yet come forth from the software company re the payment percentage portions. Chair Gehl said the municipalities will have to increase their share paid into the retirement system, and read an excerpt from a notification from the New Hampshire Retirement System regarding employer contributions that indicated the state’s share of the political subdivision employers’ contributions is reduced from the current 35 per cent to 30 per cent for the state fiscal year 2010 and to 25 per cent for 2011.

Chief Bernier said there is talk that the retirement system intends to sue the state. Selectman Bickford likened the situation to county government and said the state has the right to change things. Chief Bernier said it is harder on the state to pay the retirement portion on special details. TA Whittaker said this action might hasten the demise of using police officers on these kinds of special details noting that some towns have already opted to dispense with special details. Selectman Bickford said he hated to see highly trained officers stand there all day. Chief Bernier said he was comfortable allowing just flaggers on the back roads, but insists on Police providing traffic detail duty on Route 11.

March’s Pond Dam – TA Whittaker indicated DuBois & King has declared substantial completion of the construction. RA Fuller said the water level is 26 inches. Regarding the EAP test, she said only five acknowledgment forms have been returned. She said she and RA Fuller would conduct the test upon receipt of a majority of the acknowledgement forms sent to all those on the emergency notification listing.

Final Payment for March’s Pond Dam – Regarding a potential construction credit of $9,200, TA Whittaker provided a letter from DuBois & King that indicated the winter demobilization/re-mobilization was part of a “lump sum” agreement and therefore should not be pursued. Chair Gehl concurred that  the contract laid out the terms. Selectman Jarvis said she felt she was misled by DuBois & King regarding the credit, and that the facts have seemingly changed. Chair Gehl said they “thought” a credit would be achievable, but according to the contract language, it isn’t possible. He explained there is a fair amount of give and take between contractor and client, and that no project such as March’s Pond Dam is static. He said there are always changes along the way and a certain threshold must be met before a contractor will request a change order. He said smaller changes are not pursued with the understanding there is flexibility with oversight. He said he could understand their perspective.

TA Whittaker said both sides bear  risk with a lump sum contract. She felt  this matter is small in terms of the overall contract. Chair Gehl said he did not want to push too hard as opening up a portion of a lump sum contract may cause the contractor to apply for extra work and equipment rental charges as additional costs not borne under the lump sum agreement.   He said the Town hoped for a credit because there was no second mobilization and de-mobilization, but DuBois & King are overseeing the process and have concluded it is not something the Town is entitled to. 

Selectman Jarvis asked about the concrete rebate. TA Whittaker said that was coming, as the contractor recognizes that is his responsibility.   She said the rebate was about the same amount of money as the potential credit, so it was a wash.

Legal Agreement – TA Whittaker informed the Board of a 7:00 p.m. meeting on August 11, 2009 with Town Counsel regarding a legal agreement with the Planning Board.

Returning to the matter of substantial completion, Selectman Bickford asked if there would be more invoices coming in. TA Whittaker said construction totaled  $623,000 with the change orders, and that the Town kept a 2% retainage. RA Fuller said a gate was erected where the granite had been, and requested another 30 feet of chain link fence. Chair Gehl said the fence should be installed.  Fellow board members concurred.

Next Meeting – The Board scheduled its next meeting for August 17, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall.

5. Old Business

Street Naming – Chair Gehl reviewed the suggestions for the proposed changes, and the Board added the unnamed portion of Nipmuck Trail to the list of roads to consider. Chair Gehl said people could use apostrophes when they write the address if they want. Selectman Bickford said one of his first recommendations was to remove an S at the end of the word if the apostrophe was removed. Chair Gehl suggested Ridge Road for Ridge Road Top. Selectman Bickford suggested Berry Road for Ridge Road. TA Whittaker reminded the Board that preliminary tax maps were arriving in August and she would have an opportunity to include the new names at that point.  It was noted that no information has been received from Wolfeboro regarding problems with street name confusion with bordering New Durham.

Motion by Selectman Jarvis that any new road names become effective September 1, 2009, as that would give the Board one more meeting to consider name changes. Selectman Bickford said the Board does not yet have the Town Historian’s suggestions. Selectman Bickford seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.

Motion by Chair Gehl to change the name of Ridge Road Top to Ridge Road; second by Selectman Jarvis. The motion carried unanimously.

Regarding Cedergren Road West, Chair Gehl said historical references should be checked for a suggestion.

Regarding Drew Circle, Selectman Bickford stated Gertrude Drew took in State welfare  children and co-owned the property with William Drew. Michele Kendrick said she worked with Gertrude Drew’s great-granddaughter and believed she would be happy to know the road is named after Gertrude.

Motion by Selectman Bickford that Drew Circle be changed to Gertrude Lane; second by Selectman Jarvis. The motion carried unanimously.

Motion by Selectman Jarvis that Pine Grove Development be changed to Grove Road. Chair Gehl pointed out that the road was not continuous. Discussion ensued over house numbering, and the Board consulted maps. Chair Gehl stated there was room on the undeveloped lots for proper numbering. Selectman Bickford seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.

Regarding Old Route 11, Selectman Bickford said his preference among the suggestions was  "Tash" Road. Discussion ensued over historical recognition.

Motion by Selectman Jarvis to rename Old Route 11 “Colonel Tash Road;” second by Selectman Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

Motion by Chair Gehl to name the currently unnamed portion of Nipmuck Trail “Squam Road;” second by Selectman Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

The Board agreed to consider Shore Drive, Ridge Road, and Cedargren Road West at its next meeting.

Forest Fire Truck Certification – Selectman Jarvis said she spoke with Fire Chief Peter Varney, who told her the truck has not yet been certified. Ms. Allyn spoke regarding the purchase of a new vehicle for the skid unit, favoring such a purchase, as the price is low due to incentives and discounts. She said the public expected prudent decisions from the Board and getting a new vehicle now would be one. She pointed out that people she had spoken with at the library supported the idea and she wanted the Board to be aware of that. She said the amount of the purchase was extremely small and it was not as though the fire department was buying an expensive fire engine without going before Town Meeting. Chair Gehl confirmed that a purchase would not affect the tax rate. He said the current forestry vehicle has died responding, on many occasions, to calls, so it made sense to purchase another vehicle.

Ms. Kendrick pointed out that a grant was involved with the skid unit, also, and the Town would not want to lose the grant. Selectman Jarvis raised her concerns of the criticism leveled at the Fire Department when they purchased the command vehicle without a Town Meeting vote even though the Board of Selectmen were named as “Agents to Expend” within the Capital Reserve verbiage.  Chair Gehl addressed the purchase of the command vehicle several years ago. He said the concern regarding that situation was that it was not a necessary purchase. He added there was no grant involved in that situation, either. Selectman Jarvis countered  she was aware of the economy in its current state. She brought up the replacement schedule and asked what would happen if a vehicle has to be pushed back, if the fire department pushes back Engine 1 now. Selectman Bickford acknowledged the grant deadline, but said that most grants could be pushed back. He said you have to notify FEMA that the plan has changed. He said he was not against what the fire department wanted to do, but his concern was with the process. 

Chair Gehl said he was hearing concerns about perception, but in this instance, which is different from the earlier one, there was no reason not to do this. He said circumstances change and he asked the Board to err on the side of protecting the residents. Selectman Bickford pointed out that the department had never had a skid unit before. Chair Gehl cited the three incidents of the forestry vehicle dying and he said he was more comfortable having a forestry vehicle that could respond to calls rather than risk life safety, not only to the department’s manpower but for the residents too.

William Kendrick said it was his understanding that drivers younger than 21 could not operate Engine 1, but they could drive the utility truck. Selectman Bickford said that age policy was the fire chief’s and he could change it. Chair Gehl noted there was good safety rationale for the age policy. He said the Board had information on the situation and was capable of making this decision. Selectman Bickford said the Board needed to determine if the forestry vehicle has a running problem. Chair Gehl said the Equipment Mechanic did not look at that because it can’t be reproduced unless it is driven. He suggested the Board wait for the certification report.

Police Department Generator – Chair Gehl pointed out that RA Fuller recommended a bid that was not the lowest due to that generator’s better regulation of output power. RA Fuller said the electrician is also in close proximity to respond. TA Whittaker said the computers need all the protection they can get, and that during an emergency it is vital that the police department is able to communicate with the state. Chair Gehl read off the bids.  Chief Bernier also commented this was the generator that he wanted.

Motion by Chair Gehl to award the bid for the Police Department’s back-up generator to Rines Electric, LLC for a portable gas powered Siemens 15 kilowatt generator with electric start for $2,991.00; second by Selectman Bickford. Selectman Bickford noted that the bid from Ridge Electrical Services included a manual transfer switch. RA Fuller said an electric switch is already set up. The motion carried unanimously.

Solid Waste Facility Ordinance Changes – Chair Gehl said he concurred with the recommended changes, but noted that they were marked on the 2004 ordinance and there had been an updated ordinance since then that includes plastics recycling. Two changes were made: first page, under (e), add “Commercial” in front of “Trash Hauler”; and last page, under A., change “Possession” to “Unauthorized or No Possession”.

Selectman Jarvis asked how to determine if the trash dumped is from New Durham in the case of a commercial trash hauler. TA Whittaker said the hauler could compile a list of New Durham residents served. RA Fuller said haulers usually collect trash on the days the town’s facilities are open, so they can immediately dump it. 

Motion by Selectman Jarvis to approve the changes to the Solid Waste Facility Ordinance as amended tonight; second by Selectman Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

Parks and Recreation by-laws – Selectman Jarvis asked TA Whittaker to find the by-laws of the Parks and Recreation Commission, as she was unable to.

Streetlights – RA Fuller reported that all streetlights along Merrymeeting Lake Road that are not privately owned, and are not intersection based,  will be discontinued per Selectman Bickford’s report.   He said about seven would be affected. He said if it were found that the streetlight by Foxy’s Restaurant was paid for by the Town, it would be shut off. TA Whittaker said the Town pays about $6,100 yearly for 56 lights. Chief Bernier requested a streetlight at the Babe Ruth field.

6. New Business

Donation to Recreation Department – Per RSA 31:95-b III (b), the Board discussed acceptance of $250 given to the Recreation Department by Will Roiter. Mr. Roiter received the money through Wal-Mart’s “It Pays to Volunteer” program, as he volunteers with the Recreation Department as a coach, umpire, and referee.

Motion by Selectman Jarvis to accept $250 from Wal-Mart for Mr. Roiter’s participation in the It Pays to Volunteer program; second by Selectman Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

Shirley Forest Recommendations – Chair Gehl said the Board received a letter from the University of New Hampshire Cooperative Extension regarding recommendations for the Shirley Forest. Selectman Jarvis asked if there was a plan for the Town Forest. TA Whittaker said that was why these recommendations had been sought. Chair Gehl suggested forwarding the letter to the Conservation Commission for its consideration, seeing what recommendations are made at the Meetinghouse property, and then discussing the matter.

7. Approval of Minutes

Ms. Allyn asked if it was necessary to include each change made in the draft minutes. TA Whittaker said the Local Government Center advocated having documentation of the changes. Ms. Allyn said including such minutiae added considerable time to typing up the minutes, and requested a discontinuation of the practice. Agreeing that the majority of changes are rarely significant and that the minutes are clearly marked Draft, and responding to Ms. Allyn’s critique, and Mrs. Whittaker’s opinion that the listing was indeed “overkill,” the Board decided to exclude cited amendments from the minutes of the meetings.

Motion by Selectman Jarvis to approve the minutes of the business meeting of July 20, 2009 as amended; second by Selectman Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

Motion by Chair Gehl to approve the non-public minutes of July 20, 2009, as written; second by Selectman Bickford. Gehl – aye, Bickford – aye, Jarvis – abstain. The motion carried.

8. Non-public Sessions
Chair Gehl said the Board would reconvene in public session only for the purpose of adjournment.

Motion by Chair Gehl at 9:45 p.m. to enter into non-public session under the terms and conditions of RSA 91-A :3 II (c), matters which if discussed in public would likely affect the reputation of any person other than a board member to discuss an employee, and RSA 91-A :3 II (c), matters which if discussed in public would likely affect the reputation of any person other than a board member to discuss a tax lien payment plan. A roll call was taken. Gehl- aye, Bickford – aye, Jarvis – aye. The motion carried unanimously.

The Board returned to regular session at 9:59 PM with no decisions having been made.

Adjournment
Motion Bickford, second Jarvis to adjourn, vote 3 – 0.

The meeting adjourned at 10:00 PM. 

Respectfully submitted,

Cathy L. Allyn 

A video recording of this meeting is on file with the Office of Town Clerk, is available for public viewing during normal business hours, and will be retained in accordance with the New Hampshire Municipal Records Board rules established under RSA 33-A:4, or for a minimum of 24 months.
 
 

PAGE  
1

